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==================================================================== 
                                                                                                                           

I am writing on behalf of the National Rifle Association – Institute for Legislative Action to 

express support for House Bill 408.   HB 408 would facilitate the implementation of the current 

Alaska state law that allows persons who have long-past felony convictions but whose rights 

have been restored to possess firearms in the state.  Although the legislative fix necessary to 

solve this problem is simple, the reason it is necessary is quite a technical and complicated 

interaction between state law, federal law and a U.S. Supreme Court decision (attached is a 

detailed summary of the various issues at conflict). 

 

While many advocates for the restoration of voting rights for persons with past felony 

convictions talk about dignity, with respect to the restoration of firearm rights there is not only 

the issue of dignity but of life and death.  The nature of life in Alaska, especially in the rural 

areas, makes possession of firearms a necessity not only for food but for protection in the field. 

 

Current Alaska State law provides for the restoration of roughly 95% of firearms rights to those 

former offenders who qualify.  They can possess rifles and shotguns, they can possess handguns, 

they can carry handguns openly and they can carry handguns concealed in their home, on their 

property and while engaged in lawful outdoor activities out in public.  The only thing they 

cannot do under state law is put on a coat and cover a handgun when they are somewhere other 

than those places previously listed. 

 

The problem is that, based on the Court decision discussed in my attachment, because the State 

of Alaska does not restore 100% of an affected person’s firearm rights, under federal law the 

person is considered to have NO rights whatsoever!  In a Legal Services Memorandum dated 

April 1, 2009, Legislative Counsel Gerald Luckhaupt described the Court’s conclusion as 

“obviously incorrect.”  While the NRA would completely agree with Mr. Luckhaupt, only three 

Supreme Court Justices shared such a view and the decision was 6-3 in this case. 

 

 



As discussed in my attachment, there are two changes that must be made to State law: first, the 

restriction on concealed carry must be repealed and second, two affirmative defenses found in 

AS § 11.61.200 must be changed to exceptions.  With these two changes, Alaska State law 

would treat persons who have had their rights restored exactly the same as those who have never 

lost their rights and the problem would be solved. 

 

It is the hope of the National Rifle Association that legislators can get beyond the perceived 

stigma of “giving firearms to felons” and realize the legitimacy of allowing persons, who have 

long ago paid their debt to society, to attain the restoration of their rights already provided by the 

State of Alaska but extinguished by an “obviously incorrect” U.S. Supreme Court decision. 

 

Please support House Bill 408. 


